TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 5th November 2018
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner 

Cllr John Dransfield

Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr Ian Hartley



Cllr Beverley Robinson

Cllr David Storey

Apologies  CCllr Purcell, Cllr David Barritt, Cllr Ruth Crompton, Cllr Clare Storey
Also present: Cllr Margaret Foxley, Karen Pugh, James Pugh, David Whitfield
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 3rd September 2018 were approved.  Proposed by Cllr Reyner, seconded by Cllr Robinson
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Wycoller Repairs

The retaining wall at the edge of the beck has not yet been started.  Adele to chase.  3 trees have been earmarked for felling, and some need to be top pruned.  There are 2 fairy doors on one of the trees.  Adele to contact the organiser and Cllr Hodgson will remove them.
Community Centre Update
Although there was nobody at the meeting from the Trustees, there have been regular updates.  It is still planned that the shop will open on 20th November and stock is arriving daily.  The volunteers are putting an awful lot of time and effort into ensuring that both the shop and library are ready.  Some people have already taken books from the library, and these are being recorded manually.
Police
Adele has asked Foulridge and Laneshaw Bridge if they are interested in attending a meeting with the Police regarding the issues of rural policing, but they have not responded.  Jerry Stanford who co-ordinates the Community Safety partnership meetings has offered that we could join a meeting this he is also pulling together.  Cllr Foxley thinks that Trawden should have their own meeting as she feels that we need to be heard.  Adele to organise the meeting and invite the Community Centre Trustees and School so that they can raise their issues, should they have any.  
Cllr Hartley advised that his son’s van had been broken in to a few weeks ago, but the power of social media and CCTV, the Police were able to find the thieves and the tools were returned the same day.

Adele reported that there had been 2 episodes of vandalism over the past 2 weeks.  One was a sign that had been fastened to the Victorian Toilet, and the other was some text written on an old door and placed against the front of the War Memorial.  Both of these are to be reported to the Police.
Residents Issues
James and Karen Pugh attended the meeting regarding the letter that was sent to James about the noise he was making in his garage late at night.  James advised that he has spoken to the complainant and feels that when he is working in his garage, the hours are not unsociable.  He has looked into what is classed as unsociable and been advised that they are 11pm-7am.  He doesn’t want hard feelings between the neighbours or the Parish Council.  Cllr Hodgson advised that we have to react to an issue when it is raised with the Parish Council.  Cllr Hodgson asked that he be respectful of the neighbours when working in his garage and be mindful of the time.  James also queried that a new garage that has been erected is made from breeze blocks and his is asbestos.  Cllr Hodgson advised that asbestos garages will not be allowed to be erected and doesn’t see an issue with a breeze block one.  It has been built to a good standard and has a garage door so it is classified as a garage.  Cllr Reyner interrupted the meeting to bring it back to order as it was getting very heated and accusations were being made towards the Parish Clerk.  It was suggested that the terms and conditions need to be reviewed as they are the ones that have been inherited from Liberata.  Karen Pugh raised the issue of building works happening on properties on the row.  This is out of Parish Council control 
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and people are allowed to improve their properties subject to the correct planning and building control where required.  James has spoken to people on the waiting list who advises they were not offered a garage when one was vacant.  Cllr Storey advised that the Councillors decided to write to all those who were in the immediate vicinity of the garage in question.  Some were interested in it, but felt it was too expensive to remove the asbestos one, put down a concrete base and erect a garage.  The Council were approached by a resident and they offered to remove the garage and erect a new one.  The Councillors felt this was a good solution, so they took the tenancy.  Cllr Hodgson confirmed that the Council follows protocol and that the Parish Clerk is not responsible for making decisions.  She acts on information and decisions made by the Parish Councillors.  James also advised that he has evidence of people working from their garages.  Cllr Hodgson asked that this be put in writing to the Parish Council for their consideration.  
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Cllr Foxley has received and email asking whether Trawden in Bloom would be interested in bidding for the Community Investment Fund.  Cllr Robinson was pleased with this and if successful, the money would not need to be spent within this financial year.
Cllr Foxley advised that there had been no progress on the bid for £500 for willow weaving, but will ask for this to be auctioned.  Cllr’s White, P Foxley and M Foxley are having a meeting to discuss their horticultural budgets soon.  As soon as a decision is made, Cllr Foxley will report back to Adele.

Adele has received an email from a resident thanking the Parish Council for choosing our new Lengthsman as he is doing a fabulous job at cutting back the bushes on Harambee Surgery.
All Councillors are very happy with the work the new Lengthsman has done so far.  Andrew is booked on a weedkilling course in January.
Cllr Robinson advised that the team attended the presentation evening on 2nd November and again were successful in achieving a Gold award.  Colne also did very well with other awards.  Cllr Robinson has done a feature on the new board at the Millennium Garden and this has appeared in the paper.  Cllr Robinson advised that Lester Spencer has offered to sponsor one of the beds at Bankfield Terrace.  There is a very good team of volunteers at the moment.  They thanked the Parish Council for paying for the tickets so the interested ones could attend the prize giving.  Thank you to all members of Trawden in Bloom.
Colne and District Committee meeting

Cowfield Farm – Planning application refused, appeal refused.  Pendle Council are currently following up the demolition of the property.
Rye Croft – There was a query regarding what this had been refused on.  It has ben refused on policies 1 and 3 of the Neighbourhood Plan and is still refused.

Scar Top Mill – no progression on this.

Park Cottages enforcement – not moved on

Track at Back Lane – work has ceased pending planning application
Friends of Ball Grove have put in a bid for new equipment on Ball Grove to replace the vandalised item. They are planning on 2 pieces of equipment for younger users of the play area.  Pendle Borough Council advised that their insurance policy does not cover acts of vandalism.
Neighbourhood Plan
At the meeting on 10th October, leaflets and posters were discussed and then created and printed.  Cllr Robinson has received comments that the leaflet has been very informative.  The Referendum is on 8th November and results will be issued as soon as they have been received.  Cllr Dransfield said that, if the referendum has a positive outcome, the parking survey will need to be done.  He has detailed 9 stretches of road that need to be done on 3 separate occasions.  Cllr Hodgson will drive Cllr Dransfield around and record the count.
Adele has bid to the Localities fund for money to cover the publicity materials and has been successful.  £1522 has been approved and this will be deposited in the bank very soon.
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Allotments/Garages
The inaugural allotment bonfire was on Saturday 3rd November, and this went very well.  An area has been sectioned off for collection of bonfire materials over the year.

Cllr D Storey advised that Clifford Phillips has taken plot 33.

Mr & Mrs Pashley have asked whether they can put in a concrete ramp for disabled access to the allotments from Lambeth Street.  The Councillors agreed that this was a good idea.

Mr Dobby’s garage has finally had its new doors fitted.

Adele has received a letter regarding allowing fires on the allotments.  The Allotment Act states that fires are allowed.  This needs to be discussed in detail so that all tenants are following the same rules.
Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

Adele has received a breakdown of the costs for the Recreation Ground and David Whitfield attended the meeting so is aware of these costs.  There are 2 adult tams on Saturday who use the showers, and David thought that the water heaters were turned on at the start of a match so the water was hot enough at the end.  The water heaters are on all the time, which obviously costs a lot of money.  Trawden Celtic pay £60 per match, and members of the team have offered their services should the Parish Council own the Pavilion and need work doing.  This seems to be about the same amount as other teams within their league pay for games at their grounds.  David clears up after the matches and Pendle Council charge less if the attendant is unable to make the match.  An attendant is there at most matches to open the Pavilion, ensure it is locked whilst the match is on, then locks up after the game.  When the attendant is not there, David does this job as he has keys.  The under 16’s don’t pay.  David has taken a copy of the figures to discuss with the teams and organisers, and is invited to the next meeting to give an update.
Adele has received the invoice for the Ball Grove maintenance but it is for too much.  She has queried this and Pendle Council are looking into it.

David Whitfield asked whether the PSPO has been implemented on the Rec yet.  There has been a noticeable increase in the number of dog walkers on the field which has lead to an increase in dog fouling.  When the PSPO has been approved, signage should be erected at each entrance point.  There has also been an increase in the number of businesses using the Rec walking multiple dogs and being unable to control them.  This needs to be raised with Pendle Council.
Photos of the Parish

Cllr Barritt has done most of the list that was created.  Adele has now uploaded these all onto the website.  David still needs to gain access to the Church then they will be complete.

CCTV at Wycoller Car Park

Adele has received a quote from Itus for supplying cameras at the car park, which is half the amount of the quote received from Pendle Council.  Adele will speak to Cllr Whipp regarding the funding and whether it would be granted if the Parish Council purchased its own system.

Meeting Dates

Meeting dates approved for 2019 were, 7th January – budget meeting, 4th February, 4th March, 1st April, 13th May, 3rd June, 1st July, No meeting in August, 2nd September, 7th October, 4th November, 2nd December.  Adele to book the room.
Parish Matters
Cllr Hodgson advised that the road sweeper cannot get close enough to the Church corner wall to clear the leaves.  Cllr Foxley will follow this up as the driver should get out and use his brush to remove the debris then sweep it up with the truck.
Cllr Hodgson reported that there was an Ash tree at the vicarage that has Ash die back.  Cllr Foxley will report.
Adele has sent a letter to Cllr Attwood from Cllr Hodgson asking that he resign as a Parish Councillor as he has not attended meetings, given apologies or responded to emails sent out.  Nothing has been received from Cllr Attwood, so Cllr Hodgson put forward a motion that he is written to again advising that he has been removed.  Seconded by Cllr Reyner.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to put out a request for a new Councillor to cover Winewall.
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Cllr Dransfield advised that new lights are required for the Christmas Tree in Wycoller.  He will purchase and Adele will reimburse.  Proposed Cllr Hodgson, seconded Cllr Robinson.  All in favour.
Cllr Dransfield feels that Cotton Tree should also have some sort of Christmas Decoration.  There were several suggestions, but Adele and Cllr Hodgson will take a look and see what could be erected.  It may be too late for this year, but it could be done for next year.

Cllr Reyner has noticed that there is a vehicle parking to the side of the Victorian Toilet.  Adele to do a note asking them to contact us about renting a space and Cllr Reyner will put it on the vehicle.  We will ask for a contribution of £100 and advise they can erect a lockable post if they wish.
Cllr Robinson advised that the grit on Colne Road has been delivered, but it has been dumped at the side of the new bin instead of in it.  Adele to contact LCC about this.

Cllr Robinson advised that there is a loose paving stone in the Millennium Garden.  Adele to ask the Lengthsman to repair.

Although Leo Brightley has cleaned the bus shelters, there are still a lot of leaves.  Adele to ask the Lengthsman to sweep when he feels necessary.

Cllr Robinson asked whether the metal sticking out of the pavement near to the Millennium Garden has been removed.  Adele to check and follow up if necessary.

Planning Applications
18/0143/FUL – Creation of stone and timber access tracks including passing places and a turning circle. Reconsultation -  EIA received AT: Land To the South Of  Watersheddles Reservoir Lancashire Moor Road, Trawden FOR: Walshaw Moor Estate Ltd.  The Councillors have no issues with this application
18/0451/HHO Mr Antony Jones 5 Hall Meadows Trawden.  Full: Demolition of existing shed and erection of replacement shed.  Approved with Conditions

18/0568/FUL Mr Stuart Allison Prospect Farm Colne Road.  Full: Change of use of barn to a single dwelling house (Use Class C3) with external alterations (Re-Submission).  Approved with Conditions

18/0508/HHO Mr & Mrs N. Hutchinson 1 New Laithe Farm New Row Winewall, Colne.  Full: Erection of single storey extension to side (East).  Approved with Conditions

Re: Alleged unauthorised earthworks in field.

Location: Land To The South Of Green Meadow Trawden

Case Ref: PLE/18/0993.  On 27 September, following reports, from members of the public, of unauthorised works taking place on the above land, Pendle Borough Council undertook a planning investigation. A site visit revealed unauthorised engineering works taking place on land. Persons responsible were advised and requested that the work cease.  On the morning of 28 September, Pendle Borough Council was informed that works continued on the land. At 10.50am a Temporary Stop Notice requiring the works to cease was served on the land and the owner.  The notices were ignored and works continued.  Pendle Borough Council is now in consultations with Lancashire County Council and the Environment Agency to review what options are available to restore elements of the land. Persons responsible will be dealt with through the legal system in relation to failing to comply with the legal notice.

Advice received that the porch at 22 Forest Bank has been approved

Advice received that the side extension at Millbrook Court has been received

Advice received that the application for a house at Oak Cottage, Slack Booth has been approved

Correspondence
Letter of thanks received from North West Air Ambulance for the donation

Thank you received from St Mary’s Church for the donation to the Church Clock

Email received from James Pugh regarding the excessive noise in his garage late at night.

Annual Inspection report received for the Playground at Lanehouse Lane

Email received from Keiron Roberts with the options for the new equipment at Ball Grove

Thank you card received from Jonathan Dicken for his voucher.

Copy of email received for Friends of Ball Grove to bid for funding for the new piece of equipment.

Copy of email to Andrew Stephenson MP and Chief Inspector Horn received from Jerry Stanford on behalf of the Community Safety Partnership titled ‘Policing Disorder in Pendle’

Thank you email received from Jane Wilcock regarding the work the Lengthsman has carried out at Harambee 29/2019
Copy of bid received for funding for play equipment at Ball Grove from Les Cromey

Advice received that the bid to the Locality Fund for Neighbourhood Plan literature has been approved.

Invitation received to a briefing on the Electoral Review at Pendle Council on 22nd November at 6pm at Nelson Town Hall

Email advising that Cabinet are to consider Children and Family Wellbeing Service proposal on November 8th
Finance
Bank transfer of £66 approved for Playground Inspection
Bank transfer of £192 approved for Ian Salter for grass cutting
Bank transfer of £1065.40 approved for Mercer Print for the Neighbourhood Plan publicity materials

Bank transfer of £168.94 approved for reimbursement to Cllr Robinson for items purchased on behalf of Trawden in Bloom

Bank transfer of £622.50 approved for Lengthsman hours

Cheque for £25 for the Poppy Wreath approved

Meeting closed 10.10pm – next meeting Monday 3rd December 2018 
Meeting dates 2018: , 7th January – budget meeting, 4th February, 4th March, 1st April, 13th May, 3rd June, 1st July, No meeting in August, 2nd September, 7th October, 4th November, 2nd December
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